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 Woodstock, New Hampshire 03262                                                                                               Kristen Durocher: Co- Chair, Samantha Bobo-Woodworth: Co-chair, James Chesebrough: Secretary 

Members: Roy Whitaker, Tracy Morgan, Jason Cohen, Mark Sellingham, 
Gil Rand, Selectboard Rep.

APPROVED MINUTES: Woodstock Conservation Commission Meeting 
Monday Feb. 5, 2024, 5:00 -6:30 pm 

165 Lost River Road, Woodstock, NH 03262 
Call to Order – K Durocher President 5:00 PM 
Attending: Kristen Durocher (Co-Chair) Jim Chesebrough (Secretary), Jason Cohen  (member),Mark Sellingham (member),Roy Whitaker (member) Absent: Samantha Woodworth (Co-chair) , Tracy Morgan (member) Gil Rand (Selectboard rep)
Approval of 1/18/23 minutes  Motion to approve M. Sellingham Second RWhitaker – approved unanimous. 
Correspondence Received – J Chesebrough 
1. Letter from John Plummer, Conservation Easement Steward, Society for the Protection of NH Forests RE: Annual communication regarding the town owned property: Merriam Shifting Executory Interest (aka Merriam Woods). J Chesebrough will respond.

2. See email from Town Counsel
Old Business
1. Barry Camp 2024 Follow up from Interviews – M Ellingham and J Chesebrough interviewed 14 Lin-Wood Public School students on Monday Feb. 5. Selected three students to receive scholarships to Barry 4-H Camp: Anna Strangman Grade 7, Spencer Arpin Grade 9, Jack McQuade Grade 10 

Motion to approve the selections Motion to approve J. Chesebrough Second JCohen Approved
2. FoMW blog on the website. Any action?- No news. 
3. Forestry Plan Site–-Waiting for budget to be approved.
4. Questions for Town Counsel –Contacted  Jan. 31 Motion to go to non-public session for consideration of legal advice provided by legal counsel. RWhitaker Second JCohen, Unanimous approval
5. Non-public session – discussion of responses to questions regarding interpretation of Warranty Deed.   
· Does the order of the listing in the Warranty Deed indicate priority? Example P. 2 “I. Limitations” Is letter B more important than Letter C  No.
· What is the definition of “...no “commercial, industrial, institutional”, or mining uses of the property.”? Are Guide Services considered commercial? Are Climbing Clubs considered institutional? Is an outside organization allowed to form a “Booster Club” to support the management of Merriam Woods?  Deeds are interpreted by NH Courts in the same manner as contracts.  Since those words are not defined in the deed, courts will look to the dictionary for definitions. So, those definitions would be: 
Commercial:  something done for profit, or designed for a large market   
Industrial:  engaged in production or service
Institutional:  of or related to an organization or corporation especially of public character. So, anyone who is making money from offering “guide services” would not be permitted; and any “climbing club” organized outing, I would think would not be permitted.  
Towns are permitted to accept donations, so if someone wants to form a “booster club” to assist the town with the costs of maintaining the property, that’s fine.  That, however, does not give that club any say in how the property is managed.  
· Structures and Alterations on the Property A. “No manmade structure... etc. “  Is the creation of trails considered construction.   I would think so, yes.  
· Are “social trails,”(trails develop as climbers make repeated visits to climbing-specific destinations) “alterations on the Property.  There is no restriction on “alterations” to the property.  The restriction is against man-made structures, and changes in the surface, but I do not believe that would prohibit trails which come to be as a result of frequent use.  For example, if 100s of people walk over the same area, eventually, you’ll see a path.  I don’t that’s a problem.  However, you cannot cut down trees, add gravel or do anything else to make that path more traversable.  
· Does this prohibit the construction of Rest Rooms and Parking Lots on the property.   Yes.
· No action taken by WCC in non-public session.
6. Motion to resume public session. J Chesebrough Second KDuroacher Unanimous approval.
7. Any wording for wording for Management Plan  from Chris Martin, NH Audubon  Nothing rec’d. Will use what we have.
8. Action on suggestion to adopt Robert’s Rules of Order from last meeting. K Durocher suggests– we don’t need a complete set of Rules of order.  We need a rule that allows the chair to abstain in order to break tie votes.  KDurocher will send Robert Rules and ask us to review, and we will create a rule using wording from the document at next meeting.
9. Establish dates for work meetings . J Cohen has sent a survey to the WCC Board to establish Work Session Meetings (no public input) Need to be posted 24 business hours ahead of meeting.
Public Participation
None
New Business
1. PRLAC REPORT – The revision of the Pemigewassett River Management Plan is completed and will be shared with the Select Board after Town Meeting. 
2.     As requested, Woodstock PRLAC Rep initiated expansion of the New Hampshire Volunteer River Assessment Program (VRAP) to include the upper Pemigewassett  River at PRLAC meeting on Jan. 30. VRAP loans water quality monitoring equipment, provides technical support, and facilitates educational programs for volunteer groups on numerous rivers and watersheds throughout the state. https://www.des.nh.gov/sites/g/files/ehbemt341/files/documents/2020-01/wmb-6.pdf.   
a. Sherrill Howard, PRLAC chair, will contact new VRAP person at DES (possibly Ted Walsh, Surface Water Monitoring Coordinator) to get equipment for expanded testing.
b. Current most northern site is Cross Road Bridge in Thornton.
c. If approved, PRLAC gets to pick sites that are then registered w DES. There is interest in multiple sites especially at confluences with tributaries. (Lost River, East Branch etc) . 
d. S Howard will make contact and then work with J Chesebrough to move forward. 
3. KD Announced Public Hearing Wed Feb 7 5:00 PM on Flood Plain issues. She will explain new maps, and zones to community.  A vote needed at Town Meeting to accept new maps.  Currently, Woodstock residents get a lower rate for flood insurance.  If these maps are not adopted, the lower rate will not be used.  
Other Business:
1. Future Work on   Merriam Woods Management Plan: - 


Need to establish workday (s) . (See above regarding survey to set dates.  

2. Next meeting March 4, 2024,  5-6:30 PM.
Adjournment: Motion to adjourn JChesebrough Second KDurocher Approved  6:15 PM 
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 Fax:  603-745-2393                          
The Town of Woodstock PROHIBITS DISCRIMINATION ON THE BASIS OF RACE, COLOR, NATIONAL ORIGIN, SEXUAL ORIENTATION, RELIGION, AGE, DISABILITY, MARITAL OR FAMILY STATUS

The Town of Woodstock Is An EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER
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